

- Fabian E. Defense minister announces 'complete siege' of Gaza: No power, food or fuel. *Times of Israel*. 2023 Oct 9[Cited 2024 Jan 3]. Available from: https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/defense-minister-announces-complete-siege-of-gaza-no-power-food-or-fuel/
- 34. Mbembe A. Necropolitics. Duke University Press; 2019.
- Goodman A. Palestinian Lives Matter Too: Jewish Scholar Judith Butler Condemns Israel's "Genocide" in Gaza. Democracy Now. 2023 Oct
- 26[Cited 2024 Jan 2]. Available from: https://www.democracynow.org/2023/10/26/judith_butler_ceasefire_gaza_israel
- 36. Butler J. Frames of War: When is Life Grievable? London: Verso; 2009.
- 37. @GhassanAbuSitt1. 36. Twitter (now X). 2023 Nov 5[Cited 2024 Jan2]. Available from: https://twitter.com/GhassanAbuSitt1
- 38. Camus A. Nobel Prize Speech. 1957. Available from: https://www.atlasofplaces.com/essays/nobel-prize-speech/

COMMENTARY

Opioid promotion in Canada: A narrative review

JOEL LEXCHIN

Abstract

Studies based on the United States Open Payment database have demonstrated an association between the promotion and prescribing of opioids. An equivalent database does not exist in Canada; therefore, I undertook a narrative review of the literature. In 2015, Purdue spent over CAN\$4 million promoting a single product and generated over 160 pages of journal advertising. In the current review, I describe each of the six different forms of promotion that companies used to try and influence prescribing behaviour: messages from sales representatives, journal advertisements, company involvement in undergraduate medical education, key opinion leaders, clinical practice guidelines, and the funding of patient groups. Recent regulatory changes have decreased the volume of opioid promotion, but it would be incorrect to assume that it does not continue to influence the prescribing of this class of drugs.

Keywords: Canada, doctors, drug promotion, opioids, pharmaceutical industry

Introduction

There is compelling evidence of an association between exposure to information from pharmaceutical companies and prescribing quality. A systematic review by Spurling et al investigated the impact of drug promotion on prescribing quality, volume, and cost [1]. Despite including 58 studies, this review did not find evidence of a net improvement in

Author: **Joel Lexchin** (jlexchin@yorku.ca, https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5120-8029), Professor Emeritus, School of Health Policy and Management, York University, Toronto, Ontario, CANADA; Associate Professor, Faculty of Medicine, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, CANADA

To cite: Lexchin J. Opioid promotion in Canada: A narrative review. *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2024 Apr-Jun; 9(2) NS: 135-142. DOI: 10.20529/IJME.2024.006

Published online first on January 23, 2024.

Copyright and license

© Indian Journal of Medical Ethics 2024: Open Access and Distributed under the Creative Commons license (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0), which permits only non-commercial and non-modified sharing in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

prescribing following interactions between prescribers and pharmaceutical companies in terms of the appropriateness of the prescriptions written, the cost of the drugs prescribed, or the number of prescriptions. The findings varied, with some studies showing an increase in prescribing quantity and costs, a decrease in quality, or no association, except for one US econometric study that reported both greater prescribing frequency and greater price sensitivity following sales visits. More recent systematic reviews, which focus on a subset of prescribers and non-trainee physicians [2], or which are restricted to a narrative synthesis of results [3], align with the study by Spurling et al. These collective results support the hypothesis that promotion is associated with increased prescribing costs and volumes as well as aligning with companies' interests in terms of increased sales and market share.

Specifically, regarding opioid promotion, studies conducted in the United States (US) using the Open Payments database have demonstrated an association between promotion and interactions with the pharmaceutical industry and the quality of prescribing of opioids. Physicians who received any opioid-related payments from the industry in 2014 were associated with generating 9.3% more opioid claims in 2015 compared with physicians who received no such payments [4]. A second study linked the marketing of opioid products with increased opioid prescribing and subsequently an elevated mortality from overdoses [5]. A third study [6] demonstrated that opioid-related payments to physicians from pharmaceutical manufacturers were associated with a greater likelihood that Medicare beneficiaries would be prescribed opioids at dosages exceedina recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention despite having no hospice care claims or diagnoses of cancer that could have justified those higher doses [7].

It is highly unlikely that promotion has a significantly different impact on prescribing in Canada when compared to the US. However, due to the lack of a database similar to



Open Payments in Canada, replication of the research is not feasible. While the promotion of opioids is not the sole cause of the epidemic of overdoses and deaths [8], it is widely acknowledged that it played a major role, particularly in its early stages [9].

An analysis of the nature and extent of promotion is necessary to understand its role in the misprescribing of prescription drugs overall, and within specific drug classes in particular. Understanding the role of promotion can not only shed light on past occurrences but also helps policymakers take steps to safeguard against similar occurrences in the future. Ultimately, it contributes to bringing a measure of justice to individuals and health systems affected by the promotion of opioids in Canada. The government of British Columbia is pursuing a class action lawsuit against the global consulting company, McKinsey & Co, over its alleged role in boosting opioid sales [10]. Simultaneously, another class action lawsuit has been undertaken by the firm Koskie Minsky on behalf of Canadians who were prescribed and subsequently developed an addiction to opioids [11]. In both instances, a crucial part of the evidence hinges on the extent and effect of the promotion of opioids on the prescribing behaviour of doctors.

This narrative review draws on a wide range of material, including a search of the US National Library of Medicine using the terms (opioids) and ((promotion) or (advertising)) and (Canada). There were no restrictions on the language or date of the research identified. The search was supplemented by reports from the Intercontinental Marketing Statistics (IMS) Brogan (now IQVIA) on the volume of promotion between 2013 and 2016, newspaper articles and other media reports, the author's extensive experience in analysing drug promotion in Canada, and discussions with other Canadian and international experts who have examined the extent of opioid promotion in Canada.

This comprehensive review begins by presenting evidence on how the Health Canada approved wording in the product monograph (PM) for Purdue Pharma's OxyContin (controlled-release oxycodone), facilitated the dissemination of misleading promotion of the drug. (In the US, the equivalent of the PM is the Label, and in the United Kingdom and Europe, it is the Summary of Product Characteristics.) The review then presents data about promotional spending on opioids and continues by examining different forms of promotion — first presenting a summary of key international literature on the topic and then discussing Canadian evidence on each form of promotion, specifically of opioids. Finally, it examines recent efforts by Health Canada to control and limit the promotion of opioids.

Misleading information in OxyContin's product monograph

Companies are required to only use material from the PM in their promotional activities. However, this requirement means that if the information within the PM is inaccurate or incomplete, it may be reflected in the promotional material. Similarly, any information that is absent in the PM, such as safety details, is not mandated to appear in advertisements or company-sponsored talks.

Bavli has detailed the initial wording in the PM and how it enabled Purdue to misleadingly promote OxyContin. The following description is drawn from his work [12]. When OxyContin first received approval from Health Canada in 1996, the PM included the sentence: "Drug abuse is not a problem in patients with pain in whom oxycodone [OxyContin] is appropriately indicated". This statement appears to be based on a letter to the New England Journal of Medicine, which provided no evidence to back its assertion regarding the lack of abuse potential [13]. Subsequently, this sentence appeared in Purdue's Canadian promotional material. Additionally, Health Canada also did not require the inclusion of a statement regarding the risk of addiction to OxyContin, although 5 of the 24 studies that were referenced in Purdue's submission to the agency discussed the addictive potential of opioid-based products. Finally, no recommended maximum dose was specified, allowing the drug to be marketed with no upper-dose threshold.

It took Health Canada until 2006 to revise OxyContin's PM and strengthen the warning on how to take the pill, state the danger of breaking, chewing, or crushing the pills, and minimally change the misleading sentence regarding the abuse liability of the drug, adding the word "usually" in the sentence: "Drug abuse is usually not a problem...". Many of these changes had been made by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) five years earlier, and its action was known to Health Canada, although not emulated.

Spending on opioid promotion

Table 1 provides a summary of data extracted from annual Canadian Pharmaceutical Industry Reports from IMS/Brogan regarding Purdue's spending between 2013 and 2016 on the promotion of three opioid products: Butrans (transdermal buprenorphine), OxyNeo (controlled-release oxycodone), and Targin (oxycodone/naloxone). Although the data is incomplete, it indicates that in a single year, Purdue spent over CAN\$4 million promoting a single product (Butrans). Additionally, in another year, it placed advertisements in more than 160 pages of journals for Targin [14–17].

Purdue disclosed that between 2016 and 2020, it distributed more than CAN\$10 million to healthcare professionals, healthcare organisations, and for international travel to healthcare professionals [18]. Since no further details are provided, it is unclear if all that money was for promotional purposes.

In addition to the data in Table 1, IMS reports that in 2016, sales representatives made more than 6,000 visits to promote Kadian (morphine) — a drug made by BGP Pharma [17].



Table 1: Promotion spending by Purdue on opioids, 2013-2016

Drug	2013					
	Total expendit ures (details and ads) (000)	Journal ad expendit ures (\$000)	Number of details (000)	Numb er of detail minute s (000)	Numbe r of ad pages	Number of samples (000)
Butrans		528	15			
OxyNeo	2014	551	17	81	143	1
Targin	3718	611	20	127	161	2
2014						
Butrans		275	14			
OxyNeo		428	13			
Targin			10			
2015						
Butrans	4171	329	26	148	61	5
OxyNeo		0	12			
Targin		263	16			
2016						
Butrans		181	12			
OxyNeo		20	5			
Targin		261	7			
Source: R	eferences 14	 l-17				

Messages delivered by sales representatives

Sales representatives, the individuals from pharmaceutical companies who visit doctors in their offices and clinics, are seen by about 65% of Canadian physicians [19]. An international study involving primary-care physicians in Canada, France, and the US examined the messages that sales representatives supplied to primary-care physicians about the effectiveness and safety of the medications they were promoting. The results suggested a serious lack of information sharing on the harmful effects of the promoted medicines. Sales representatives generally failed to provide "minimally adequate safety information" [20]. Information on health benefits was provided twice as often as information on harm, with not a single harmful effect mentioned in over half the promotions in the three sites in Canada and the US [20].

That same study had primary-care physicians report what sales representatives had told them about the opioid products

Table 2: Comments of sales representatives to Canadian primary care doctors about opioids

Theme	Comment	Product			
Effectiveness	effective and safe	tramadol			
Safety	Tramacet is well- tolerated and safe	tramadol			
Convenience	longer 24-hour effect	tramadol			
	ease of dose adjustments	morphine			
Substitution	of interest when stopping NSAIDs in patients with private insurance who require treatment for chronic pain	tramadol			
Low addiction/ abuse	good drug if you are concerned about drug abuse, it cannot get abused	hydromorphone			
	safer than codeine and other opiates and non-addictive	tramadol			
Superiority	better option than Tylenol 3 [codeine + acetaminophen]	tramadol			
Multiple indications	use in a new indication	tramadol + acetaminophen			
Reminder	reminder of the existence of the product	hydromorphone			
Source: Reference 21					

they were promoting. Table 2 summarises the results from Canada, all of which emphasise the benefits of opioids and downplay the harms [21].

In 2014, there were discussions between McKinsey and Purdue Pharma on how McKinsey could "help Purdue determine whether there are opportunities to 'better target and reach high-potential prescribers' and increase the motivation of Purdue's pharmaceutical sales representatives by analyzing 'what opportunities exist to change incentive compensation to better align the sales force goals to company objectives'"[10]. There is no information available on what, if any, promotional activities came of these discussions.

Journal advertising

A systematic review of the quality of pharmaceutical advertisements in medical journals examined 24 studies from 26 countries published between 1975 and 2006 [22]. While the majority of the ads mentioned the product's brand and generic names, other information needed for rational



prescribing, including contraindications, interactions, side effects, warnings, and precautions was less commonly provided. Moreover, when such details were provided, they were often presented in fine print. Notably, a few of the references supporting the claims were methodologically rigorous, with the majority being funded by the manufacturer [22]. Only 38% of the references pertained to clinical trials, systematic reviews, or meta-analyses. Unpublished data, listed as "data on file", were often not supplied on request, leading to the conclusion that globally information quality is poor. By 2008, nearly half the physician-directed ads in US medical journals failed to adhere to at least one guideline from the FDA's content regulations. In addition, add did a poor job of conveying basic information necessary for safe prescribing with most failing to quantify serious risks, over one-quarter failing to quantify benefits, and nearly half providing no verifiable references [23]. More recent studies continue to confirm that claims in ads are not supported by high-quality evidence [24-26].

While the significance of medical journal advertising is decreasing, as evidenced by reduced company expenditures, it remains an important element in promotion. In Canada, journal advertising is regulated by the Pharmaceutical Advertising Advisory Board (PAAB), an independent organisation [27]. Of its board of 13 members, 5 come from organisations that potentially financially benefit from pharmaceutical advertising. A study comparing three methods of regulating advertising — direct government regulation, industry self-regulation, and regulation by the PAAB — found that direct government regulation was by far the best in terms of overall ad quality [28].

In 2014, an ad for Butrans was featured in *Canadian Family Physician*. While the ad promoted the product for "moderate" pain, it failed to provide a clear definition of the term. The "potential for abuse and diversion" and "dependence" were only mentioned among multiple other warnings in the main body of the ad and in the detailed prescribing information. However, the latter was not contiguous with the rest of the ad. In addition, the warnings in the main body of the ad were in much smaller print than the description of the benefits of the medication.

A 2016 ad for Targin in the *Canadian Medical Association Journal* was misleading in several respects. Information about the "addiction, abuse, and misuse" of Targin was buried in the fine print and not presented in the display portion of the ad. The ad prominently featured the statement, "Demonstrated reduced drug liking relative to oxycodone, when administered intranasally or intravenously." Below this statement, in barely visible print, was the acknowledgment that the "clinical significance of these results has not yet been established." The extent of the reduction in liking was not disclosed. Intranasal and intravenous administration were likely tested because those are the routes most commonly used by recreational drug users. Although Targin is only available in an oral formulation, there was no information in the ad about the

potential of abuse by people who had legitimately been prescribed this dosage form.

While these ads were not systematically sampled and were only analysed by a single individual, they were published in two of the most widely read general Canadian medical journals and therefore probably seen by tens of thousands of doctors. The analysis of the ads was based on criteria developed to determine the accuracy and objectivity of the information provided in print advertisements [22, 28]. The findings in the two ads described above were broadly substantiated by a systematic assessment of opioid ads appearing in five North American general medical journals, including Canadian Family Physician and Canadian Medical Association Journal. Kirubarajan et al assessed the mention of serious safety issues such as addictive potential and the possibility of death [29]. Any mention of those issues was absent in 46.6% and 74% of the ads, respectively. Collectively, the ads cited 19 studies, all of which were either funded by pharmaceutical organisations or had pharmaceutical company employees as authors. None of the ads cited high-quality evidence to substantiate their claims.

Company involvement in undergraduate medical education

A systematic review examining the extent and effect of interactions between medical students and the pharmaceutical industry revealed that between 40% to 100% of students reported that they had interacted with the industry. Eight studies identified a correlation between the frequency of contact and positive attitudes toward industry interactions. The overall conclusion of the authors was that "undergraduate medical education provides substantial contact with pharmaceutical marketing, and the extent of such contact is associated with positive attitudes about marketing and skepticism about negative implications of these interactions" [30].

Commencing in 2000, the University of Toronto has annually offered a one-week course on pain management to all its health science students. Between 2002 and 2006, the course was funded by unrestricted educational grants from four pharmaceutical companies, including Purdue, to a total of CAN\$117,000. In some years, but not others, the student manual disclosed the industry funding sources [31].

Until 2010, students were provided with a book on pain management, which was produced by Purdue. The book contained a "modified World Health Organization analgesic ladder" that listed oxycodone among weak opioids. In actuality, oxycodone is at least 1.5 times more potent than morphine and the original World Health Organization pain ladder does not mention oxycodone. Dr Roman Jovey was one of the co-authors of the book, an unpaid guest lecturer for the course, and on the speakers' bureau for Purdue. One of Dr Jovey's slides included an alleged direct quote from a 2006 Canadian Medical Association Journal article saying placebo-controlled trials showed "strong" and "consistent"



evidence that opioids relieve pain and improve function for patients with chronic, non-cancer pain. However, the article in question did not contain the quote, nor did it use the words "strong" and "consistent" to describe the evidence. In addition, Dr Jovey did not disclose his conflicts of interest in his slides, although he said that they were verbally disclosed. He described the misquote as an "inadvertent error". The controversy around Purdue's involvement eventually led to the University of Toronto holding an informal inquiry into the management of the course [31].

Key opinion leaders

"Key opinion leaders" (KOLs) are often paid by pharmaceutical companies to give talks to groups of physicians about the management of medical diseases. In the US, a 2007 survey found that 16% of physicians (about 141,000) received payments for serving as a speaker or being part of a speakers' bureau [32]. Over a span of five months in 2013, companies seemingly disbursed speaker payments of \$400 or more to 55,000 US doctors [33]. According to an internal Merck document, doctors who attended a lecture by a KOL on Vioxx (rofecoxib) wrote an additional \$623.55 worth of prescriptions for the drug over a 12-month period compared to doctors who did not attend [34]. After factoring in the extra cost associated with hiring a doctor to speak, Merck calculated that the "return on investment" of the doctor-led discussion group was 3.66 times the investment versus 1.96 times for a meeting with a sales representative.

One of the earliest published examples of the use of KOLs in Canada to promote the use of opioids for managing chronic non-malignant pain was a Toronto-based workshop in 1993. It was sponsored by Purdue and featured Dr Russell Portenoy, the editor-in-chief of the Journal of Pain and Symptom Management and director of analgesic studies at Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center. Dr Portenoy's talk promoted the notion that opioid-resistant pain did not exist, that the risk of addiction in patients treated for pain with opioids was probably very low, and that clinically significant adverse pharmacologic outcomes from opioid use were uncommon [35]. A second example was the invitation from Purdue to family physicians in Ontario in 2012 to attend an evening dinner and talk on responsible opioid prescribing by Dr Joel Boardman, the medical director of the Complex Pain Program of the First Step Medical Clinics (Personal communication, Dr. C. Oliver, June 13, 2012).

In 2011, 100 Canadian doctors were paid CAN\$2,000 per talk for giving lectures about products manufactured by Purdue. One of those doctors was Brian Goldman, the host of the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC) Radio's "White Coat, Black Art". According to Goldman,

In the early 1990s, I began to be paid by a pharmaceutical company to lecture health professionals at hospital rounds or at continuing medical education events, such as conferences and dinner meetings. As well,

I appeared in a number of educational videos on pain management and prescription drug abuse that were supported by educational grants from drug companies. If I travelled to another city to give the talk, it was on the company's dime. I was put up in five-star hotels and taken to nice restaurants. When I travelled across the continent, I was invariably given a ticket in business class. To my knowledge, the companies that sponsored my talks had no direct input into the opinions I expressed.

As I gave these talks, I convinced myself that I was able to educate thousands of health professionals and law enforcement officers. I also got the sense that the entire world of organized medicine was blasé about growing links between Big Pharma and continuing medical education... One conference organizer told me that without sponsorship from pharmaceutical companies, the cost of conference tuition would double, driving tens if not hundreds of physicians away [36].

Clinical practice guidelines

Clinical practice guidelines (CPGs) are essential for doctors to deliver evidence-based healthcare. However, organisations and committees that sponsor and write CPGs often have financial conflicts of interest (FCOIs) involving pharmaceutical companies whose products recommended in the CPGs. The existence of FCOIs is a concern as they may compromise the quality of the CPGs. For example, Cosgrove et al [37] evaluated the American Psychiatric Association's Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients with Major Depressive Disorder. All members of the guideline development committee disclosed financial ties to industry. Fewer than half the studies cited in support of the recommendations met the criteria for high quality, and 17.2% did not measure clinically relevant results. One-fifth of were not congruent references with recommendations [37].

An appraisal of 13 guidelines on opioid prescribing, produced between 2007 and 2013 (12 guidelines from the and one from Canada), concluded that the pharmaceutical industry had a pervasive presence in the CPGs by virtue of the fact that the guidelines had an average of 3.3 "red flags", ie, items known to introduce potential bias from financial conflicts of interest[38]. Moreover, the authors felt that their estimate of the number of red flags was conservative. They reached this conclusion because the organisations that produced the guidelines failed to regularly employ mechanisms — such as appointing a methodologist in a lead role or conducting an external review to minimise bias — and the guidelines themselves had missing or incomplete information on the sponsoring organisation's funding sources and panel members' conflicts of interest. The single Canadian guideline had three red flags committee stacking, limited involvement of a methodologist, and lack of non-physicians or patients on the guideline committee.



Funding of patient groups

A recent systematic review of the literature on industry funding of patient groups examined four studies that investigated the association between patient-group funding and the positions that these groups took. It concluded that industry-funded groups tended to take positions favourable to their sponsors [39].

Patient group funding by pharmaceutical companies is widespread in Canada. A recent study documented that 11 member companies of Innovative Medicines Canada made donations to a total of 114 patient groups. (The other 33 members did not report if they provided donations.) [40]. A 2018 report from the CBC, Canada's public broadcaster, the company funding of Canadian patient advocacy groups with a focus on pain [41]. Purdue was a "founding partner" of the Canadian Pain Coalition (CPC) but had not funded the group since 2010. The Chronic Pain Association of Canada was also listed by Purdue Canada as one of its grant recipients in 2016 and 2017. In 2017, it received CAN\$18,000 from the pharmaceutical industry to arrange and hold meetings with leaders of local support groups in Toronto and Atlantic Canada. A spokeswoman for Action Ontario, a group that advocates for people suffering from neuropathic pain, said that all of its funding comes from the industry. However, she emphasised that there were no strings attached to the donations. Similarly, a spokesman for the People in Pain Network said that he happily accepts industry funding because his group is run by volunteers on a shoestring budget. "We do not allow them to dictate what we do with it," he told CBC News, adding that Purdue has provided funds in the past.

Health Canada's actions to reduce promotion

In June 2018, in response to escalating opioid-related harms, Dr Ginette Petitpas Taylor, the then federal health minister, issued a letter to Canadian manufacturers and distributors of opioids requesting their commitment to voluntarily cease all marketing and advertising of opioids to healthcare professionals [42]. A few days later, Purdue announced that it would stop marketing all of its opioid products in Canada [43]. (In February 2018, Purdue stopped marketing opioids in the US, but it said that the policy would not apply to Canada [44].) Nine months later, Health Canada proposed placing a series of conditions on the promotion of all opioids that were equal to or stronger than morphine. These proposals included mandating that print and electronic ads and pamphlets should only contain statements that have been authorised by Health Canada for inclusion in the PM — the official summary of the product's characteristics — and that any statements would have to be presented verbatim as they appear in the PM and convey the benefits and risks of opioids in a balanced way [45].

The response from brand-name and generic companies to the letter about voluntarily ceasing marketing and advertising of opioids provides insight into how the companies viewed their marketing actions and their sense of responsibility for the

consequences of those activities. Overall, 103 companies and organisations were contacted by Health Canada and Eisenkraft Klein et al analysed the responses of the 41 that responded [46]. Their findings highlighted companies' continuing efforts to frame their messaging as "information" and "education" rather than "advertising" or "promotion" in ways that served their interests in being able to continue to sell opioids. The Canadian Generic Pharmaceutical Association along with a number of generic companies maintained that they were absolved from opioid-related harms because, while they distributed opioids, they did not market or advertise them [46]. This framing of promotion as "information provision was... pushed even further to position the importance, to the public good, of industry involvement in the discourse with health professionals about the safety, efficacy, and appropriateness of opioid analgesics" [46]. In addition to attempting to reframe their activities as being non-promotional, industry responses also repeatedly attempted to emphasise that their promotional activities were sufficiently regulated by their own internal codes of conduct.

Conclusion

Focusing on the promotion of opioids in Canada may seem moot in light of recent actions by the federal government and industry. However, diverting attention from this issue would be a mistake. Despite the measures taken by Health Canada, the number of opioid prescriptions dispensed in Canada only declined marginally from 38.5 million in 2019 to 37.2 million in 2021. While the use of opioids has declined, this has been minimal, going from 12.6% of the general population in 2019 to 12.2% in 2021. Similar minor declines were seen in the number of people who received high average morphine milligram equivalent doses [47].

There is no publicly available evidence on the volume of current opioid promotion, so it is impossible to establish an association between promotion and prescribing. However, based on previous studies on the effects of promotion — summarised by the systematic review by Spurling et al [1] — it is likely that it is continuing to influence the prescribing of some physicians. As the writer and philosopher George Santayana is reported to have said, "Those who cannot remember the past are condemned to repeat it" [48]. This narrative review about how opioids were promoted in Canada is hopefully a contribution to ensuring that we do not repeat the same mistakes in the future.

Funding: No funding was involved in researching or writing this article.

Conflict of interest: In 2019-2022, I received payments for writing a brief on the role of promotion in generating prescriptions for two legal firms. I am a member of the Foundation Board of Health Action International and the Board of Canadian Doctors for Medicare. I receive royalties from University of Toronto Press and James Lorimer & Co Ltd for books I have written.



References

- Spurling G, Mansfield P, Montgomery B, Lexchin J, Doust J, Othman N, Vitry A. Information from pharmaceutical companies and the quality, quantity, and cost of physicians' prescribing: a systematic review. *PLoS Med.* 2010 Oct 19;7(10):e1000352. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000352
- Brax H, Fadlallah R, Al-Khaled L, Kahale L, Nas H, El-Jardali F, Akl E. Association between physicians' interaction with pharmaceutical companies and their clinical practices: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *PLoS One.* 2017 Apr 13;12(4):e0175493. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0175493
- Fickweiler F, Fickweiler W, Urbach E. Interactions between physicians and the pharmaceutical industry generally and sales representatives specifically and their association with physicians' attitudes and prescribing habits: a systematic review. BMJ Open. 2017 Sep 7;7(9):e016408. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016408
- Hadland SE, Cerdá M, Li Y, Krieger MS, Marshall BDL. Association of pharmaceutical industry marketing of opioid products to physicians with subsequent opioid prescribing. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2018 Jun 1;178(6):861-3. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.1999
- Hadland SE, Rivera-Aguirre A, Marchall BDL, Cerdá M. Association of pharmaceutical industry marketing of opioid products with mortality from opioid-related overdoses. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2019 Jan 4;2(1):e186007.https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.6007
- Fleischman W, Agrawal S, Gross CP, Ross JS. Association of pharmaceutical manufacturer payments to physicians and prescribing dosage of opioids. J Gen Intern Med. 2019 Jul;34(7):1074-6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-019-04897-9
- Dowell D, Haegerich, Chou R. CDC guideline for prescribing opioids for chronic pain- United States, 2016. MMWR Recomm Rep. 2016 Mar 18;65(RR-1):1-49. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.rr6501e1.
- Government of Canada. Opioid- and stimulant-related harms in Canada (December 2022) 2022 [cited 2023 March 21]. Available from: https://health-infobase.canada.ca/substance-related-harms/opioidsstimulants.
- Egilman D, Collins G, Falender J, Shembo N, Keegan C, Tohan S. The marketing of OxyContin®: a cautionary tale. \ 2019 Jul-Sep;4(3):183-93. https://doi.org/10.20529/ijme.2019.043
- Fife R, Chase S, Curry B. McKinsey pitched plan to Purdue Canada to boost opioid sales s. *Globe and Mail*. 2023 June 19[Cited 2023 Mar 21] Available from: https://globe2go.pressreader.com/similar/ 281479280834273
- Cases: Koskie Minsky; 2023 [cited 2023 August 7]. Available from: https://kmlaw.ca/cases/page/5/.
- Bavli I. Industry influence and Health Canada's responsibility: lessons from the opioid epidemic in Canada. Addiction. 2019;115(9):1605-6. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14929
- Leung P, Macdonald E, Stanbrook M, Dhalla I, Juurlink D. A 1980 letter on the risk of opioid addiction. NEJM. 2017;376(22):291402195. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmc1700150
- Canadian pharmaceutical industry review 2013. Montreal: ims | brogan, 2014.
- Canadian pharmaceutical industry review 2014. Montreal: imshealth | brogan, 2015.
- Canadian pharmaceutical industry review 2015. Montreal: imshealth | brogan, 2016.
- Canadian pharmaceutical industry review 2016. Montreal: QuintilesIMS, 2017.
- Lexchin J. Pharmaceutical company payments to healthcare professionals and healthcare organizations in Canada: an observational study. *Healthcare Policy*. 2022 Feb;17(3):42-8. https://doi.org/10.12927%2Fhcpol.2022.26729
- 19. Leslie C. Relationship between MDs and pharma changing. *Medical Post*. 2015 September 15.
- Mintzes B, Lexchin J, Sutherland J, Beaulieu M-D, Wilkes M, Durrieu G, Reynolds E. Pharmaceutical sales representatives and patient safety: a comparative prospective study of information quality in Canada, France and the United States. J Gen Intern Med. 2013;28(10):1368-75. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-013-2411-7
- Mintzes B, Lexchin J. The "nuts and bolts" of opioid marketing: promotional messages to family doctors in Sacramento, Vancouver, Montreal, and Toulouse. J Gen Intern Med. 2020;35:3730-3732. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-019-05584-5
- Othman N, Vitry A, Roughead E. Quality of pharmaceutical advertisements in medical journals: a systematic review. PLoS One. 2009;4:e6350. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006350
- Korenstein D, Keyhani S, Mendelson A, Ross J. Adherence of pharmaceutical advertisements in medical journals to FDA guidelines

- and content for safe prescribing. *PLoS One.* 2011;6:e23336. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0023336
- Ma A, Parkin L. Randomised controlled trials cited in pharmaceutical advertisements targeting New Zealand health professionals: do they support the advertising claims and what is the risk of bias? NZ Med J. 2015;128(1421):22-9.
- Greving J, Denig P, de Zeeuw D, Haaijer-Ruskamp F. Claims in advertisements for antihypertensive drugs in a Dutch medical journal. J Hypertens. 2007;25(3):713-22. https://doi.org/10.1097/hjh. 0b013e328012662a
- Lankinen K, Levola T, Marttinen K, Puumalainen I, Helin-Salmivaara A. Industry guidelines, laws and regulations ignored: quality of drug advertising in medical journals. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf.* 2004;13(11):789-95. https://doi.org/10.1002/pds.1017
- Pharmaceutical Advertising Advisory Board. Welcome to the PAAB code Pickering, 2022 [cited 2022 October 17]. Available from: https:// code.paab.ca.
- Diep D, Mosleh-Shirazi A, Lexchin J. Quality of advertisements for prescription drugs in family practice medical journals published in Australia, Canada and the USA with different regulatory controls: a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*. 2020;10(7):e034993. https://doi.org/ 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-034993
- Kirubarajan A, Got T, Persaud N, O'Neill B. Systematic assessment of opioid advertisements in general medical journals. *Can Fam Physician*. 2023;69(3):192-7. https://doi.org/10.46747/cfp.6903192
- Austad K, Avord J, Kesselheim A. Medical students' exposure to and attitudes about the pharmaceutical Industry: a systematic review. PLoS Med. 2011;8(5):e1001037. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pmed.1001037
- Persaud N. Questionable content of an industry-supported medical school lecture series: a case study. J Med Ethics. 2013;40:414-8. https://doi.org/10.1136/medethics-2013-101343
- Campbell E, Gruen R, Mountford J, Miller L, Cleary P, Blumenthal D. A national survey of physician–industry relationships. NEJM. 2007;356:1742-50. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmsa064508
- 33. Sismondo S. How to make opinion leaders and influence people. CMAJ. 2015;187:759-60. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.150032
- 34. Hensley S, Martinez B. New treatment: to sell their drugs, companies increasingly rely on doctors - for \$750 and up, physicians tell peers about products; talks called educational - Dr. Pitt's busy speaking tour. Wall Street Journal. 2005 July 15.
- 35. Portenoy R. A workshop presentation on the use of chronic opioid therapy for non-malignant pain. Purdue Frederick; 1993.
- Goldman B. The night shift: real life in the heart of the ER. Toronto: HarperCollins Publishers Ltd.; 2010.
- Cosgrove L, Bursztajn H, Erlich D, Wheeler E, Shaughnessy A. Conflicts
 of interest and the quality of recommendations in clinical
 guidelines. J Eval Clin Pract. 2013;19(4):674-81. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/jep.12016
- Spithoff S, Leece P, Sullivan F, Persaud N, Belesiotis P, Steiner L. Drivers
 of the opioid crisis: An appraisal of financial conflicts of interest in
 clinical practice guideline panels at the peak of opioid prescribing.
 PLoS One. 2020;15(1):e0227045. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0227045
- Fabbri A, Parker L, Colombo C, Mosconi P, Barbara G, Frattaruolo M, et al. Industry funding of patient and health consumer organisations: systematic review with meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2020;368:l6925. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.l6925.
- Lexchin J. Donations made and received: a study of disclosure practices of pharmaceutical companies and patient groups in Canada. *Int J Health Policy Manag* 2022;11(10):2046-53. https://doi.org/10.34172/ijhpm.2021.172
- Crowe K. Following the money between patient groups and Big Pharma 2018 [updated February 17; cited 2023 March 21]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/second-opinion-patientadvocacy-pharmaceutical-industry-funding-drug-prices-1.4539271.
- Health Canada. Restricting the marketing and advertising of opioids 2018 [cited 2023 March 22]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/ en/health-canada/services/substance-use/problematicprescription-drug-use/opioids/responding-canada-opioid-crisis/ advertising-opioid-medications.html.
- Howlett K. Purdue Pharma halts marketing of opioids in Canada. Globe and Mail. 2018 July 4.
- 44. Woo A. Purdue Pharma to stop marketing opioids to U.S. physicians but policy not extended to Canada. *Globe and Mail.* 2018 February 11
- 45. Government of Canada. Health Canada announces proposed additional restrictions on marketing of opioids 2019 [cited 2023



- March 22]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/news/2019/03/health-canada-announces-proposed-additional-restrictions-on-marketing-of-opioids.html.
- 46. Eisenkraft Klein D, Lexchin J, Sud A, Bavli I. Pharmaceutical company responses to Canadian opioid advertising restrictions: a framing
- analysis. *PLoS One.* 2023;18(6):e0287861. doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0287861.
- 47. IQVIA. Prescription opioid trends in Canada. Kirkland, Quebec: 2022.
- 48. George Santayana Wikiquote2023 [cited 2023 August 7]. Available from: https://en.wikiquote.org/wiki/George_Santayana.

COMMENTARY

Transgender persons and structural intersectionality: Towards menstrual justice for all menstruators in India

MUSKAN TIBREWALA

Abstract

Government policies concerning access to menstrual hygiene primarily focus on adolescent girls and women, leaving out transgender individuals. Addressing access to menstrual hygiene for transgender persons will require two key steps: first, their inclusion in current policies, and second, framing additional policies to address specific needs. Due to the absence of specific studies on this subject, this commentary relies on personal narratives and international studies. Improving access to menstrual hygiene among transgender individuals will require the enhancing of the availability of menstrual hygiene products, mitigating of stigma and fear of harassment, sensitising of healthcare workers, and ensuring the availability of proper washrooms. In addition, addressing the menstrual injustice experienced by transgender persons involves addressing socioeconomic factors such as caste, poverty, and access to education. Using the lens of structural intersectionality, this article undertakes a review of oppressive systems causing menstrual injustice. This approach is intended to enable policymakers and researchers to consider the multifaceted identities of menstruators, fostering a holistic understanding that will inform their approach towards achieving menstrual equality.

Keywords: transgender persons, structural intersectionality, menstrual justice, access to menstrual hygiene

Author: **Muskan Tibrewala** (muskanmt13@gmail.com), Advocate, Supreme Court of India, INDIA; Assistant Director, Law and Marginalisation Clinic, Centre for Justice, Law and Society, Delhi, INDIA.

To cite: Tibrewala M. Transgender persons and structural intersectionality: Towards menstrual justice for all menstruators in India. *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2024 Apr-Jun; 9(2) NS: 142-146. DOI: 10.20529/IJME.2024.015

Published online first on February 28, 2024.

Manuscript Editor: Rakhi Ghoshal Peer Reviewer: Vibhuti Patel

Copyright and license

© Indian Journal of Medical Ethics 2024: Open Access and Distributed under the Creative Commons license (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0), which permits only non-commercial and non-modified sharing in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

Introduction

Equality and justice in menstrual health intersect with several issues, including gender, poverty, environment, caste, access to education, and disability, among others. However, policies addressing menstrual health seldom consider these intersections. In India, the central and state governments have taken several measures to distribute sanitary napkins and increase general awareness of menstrual hygiene over the years [1]. In April 2023, the Supreme Court of India directed the central government to create a national policy to ensure availability of menstrual hygiene for girls in schools [2]. While awareness schemes such as *Rashtriya Kishor Swasthya Karyakram* seek to educate all, schemes for the distribution of menstrual hygiene products free or at subsidised rates, such as the *Jan Aushadhi Suvidha Sanitary Napkin*, are only aimed at menstruating women and girls.

A lacuna in such government schemes and policies is that they are directed at "adolescent girls and women", leaving out menstruators who do not fall into those categories — such as transgender persons. Inclusive language becomes especially important, given that it directly affects the individuals whom the schemes and policies aim to benefit. The Supreme Court of India recently published a *Handbook on Combating Gender Stereotypes* in recognition of the harmful stereotypes in the language of the law that distort the application of the law and perpetuate discrimination and exclusion [3]. Without explicit recognition of the fact that transgender persons also menstruate, their unique problems in accessing menstrual hygiene cannot be addressed.

Gender identity, however, is just one aspect that affects menstrual equality. Caste, disability, and geographical location also intersect with gender identity, affecting how different people even within the same gender identity access menstrual hygiene. Therefore, menstrual equality for transgender individuals cannot be addressed without addressing the effects of all intersecting identities. This article uses a structural intersectionality framework to examine the identities and locations of menstruators that